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In memory of Tom Monteith 
Nestrovich Farm 
NCCHP Museum 

In Memory of Danny Oleksak 
In Memory of Nancy Petersen 

Mrs. John Phelon 
In memory of David Phelon 

In Memory of John W. Phelon, Sr. 
In Memory of John W. Phelon, Jr. 

Pietroniro Plumbing & Heating 
Mark and Gina Placek 

In Memory of Thomas J Re 
In memory of Helen Ripley 

Bob and Cindy Sadowski 
Ed and Verna Sadowski 

In Memory of Ernie Sattler 
Paul & Debbie Sussmann 

Ted, Ann and Tim Sussmann 
In memory of Reinhold and Florence Sussmann 

Zook and Zelda 

Art & Joan Anderson 
The “Buckeye Nation” 

In Memory of Toni Beckwith 
Jack and Charlotte Carpenter 

Committee for Responsible Energy Decisions 
CRED – Granville.org 

In Memory of Dori Daly 
In Memory of Al Daigneau 
Jack and Carolyn Donatini  

In memory of Jack and Gloria Falcetti 
Granville Lions Club 

In Memory of Guy and Barbara Hansen 
In memory of Edward Jensen 

Tom and Peggy Jones 
In Memory of Joyce & John Jones 

Bonnie King  
In Memory of Rich Knoener 

Diane and Gary Lafrance 
In memory of June and Harry Lewis 

Maple Corner Farm 
Mark and Kathy 
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GRANVILLE’S  
COUNTRY CALLER 

Supported in part by a grant from the Executive Office of Elder Affairs 
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In Assisted Living 
Skip and Alice Demarais,  

 The Arbors,  40 Court Street  
 Room 329,  Westfield, MA  01085 

VOLUNTEER  
NEEDED 

 
The Country Caller needs someone 

to do the desktop publishing of 
each issue.  

Please contact Matt Streeter  
at the Town Hall  

if you are interested. 
357‐8585. 

GRANVILLE FEDERATED 
CHURCH  
American Baptist and United Church of Christ  
16 Granby Rd., Granville, MA  
Transitional Pastor: Dr. Rev. John Wilson  
Church Services: 10:00 a.m. Sunday mornings at 
the church.  

ONLINE CHURCH SERVICES  

We are continuing our online services which have 
proved to be very well received. It has been quite 
a learning experience for all of us. Please join us 
either on You Tube (type in Granville Federated 
Church) or on our Facebook page. The services 
are posted at 7:00 A.M. on Sunday morning.  

Our regular in‐church services are also 
continuing. All safety measures are observed so 
please feel free to join us.  

DRIVE IN/PICK UP SUPPERS  

Our March dinner will be Shepard's Pie (meat or 
veggie), Asian cole slaw, Irish soda bread and 
Homemade apple crisp for dessert The dinner will 
be Sunday, March 14th from 12:30 to 1:30 pm. To 
make reservations please call Bobbi O'Connell at 
297‐0445 or Fran Wackerbarth at 357‐6492 by 
March 12th. And thank you for all of your support!  

BIG Y GIFT CARDS  

Big Y gift cards are available. Please see Karen 
Rahn to purchase them. A percentage of the sale 
goes to help support the church.  

FELLOWSHIP HALL RENTALS  

The Fellowship Hall will be available for rent 
when the church reopens for functions, complete 
with 2 restrooms, tables, chairs and kitchen 
facilities. For more information contact Bobbi at 
413 357‐0194.  

CONTACT US  

We try to help anyone in town who is in need of 
help in shopping, transportation, running 
errands, food, emergency fuel, etc. but we need 
to know. Please call.  

To contact the church to leave a message for 
Pastor Johnny, please call 357‐8583.  
You can also call a Deacon (Dale Flarida 357‐8775, 

Eileen Jerome 413 896‐0002,  
Fran Wackerbarth 357‐6492, Alan Gregg 357‐6156, 
Laura Fielding 357‐6368), or our head Trustee 
Bobbi O'Connell 357‐0194.  

The Granville/Tolland Lions Club 
2021 student award applications 

are due May 1, 2021.   

Applications can be obtained from 
the local school 

guidance departments or from Art 
Adams at 

artsadams8@gmail.com. 
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TOWN OF GRANVILLE 
2021 DOG LICENSE APPLICATION 

                                                                                                                                              

 

Owner’s Name:  ___________________________________________________ 

Street Address:  ___________________________________________________ 

Mailing Address:  __________________________________________________  Telephone: _________________ 

All applications must include the following: 

Current rabies vaccination certificate 
Spay/Neuter certificate 
If applying by mail include a stamped self-addressed #10 envelope.  Two stamps are required 

if licensing more than one dog. 
Make your check/money order (no cash) payable to the Town of Granville before 
April 19 
Any license obtained after May 1 will be assessed a late fee of $20. 
You may purchase a dog license that expires the same year as your rabies certificate.  The 

expiration date must be at least three (3) months into the licensing year. 
Spayed/Neutered $10.00 
Unaltered Dog      $15.00 

 
By State Law, all owner/keeper of dog(s) must license their dogs (MGL C 140, §137).  All dogs in the State 
of MA must be licensed at 6 months.  www.townofgranville.net 
 

 
 

Granville Town Clerk, Town Hall, 707 Main Road, P O Box 247, Granville, MA  01034-0247 
413.357.8585 Ext 3/413.357.3805 

townclerk@townofgranville.org 
 

                                                                            ___________________________________ 
                                                                                                 Donna M Fillion, Town Clerk 
                                          

     ___________________________________ 
                                                                                                 Date 

  
NAME OF DOG 

  
BREED 

  
COLOR 

  
MALE or 
FEMALE 

  
RABIES EXP 

  
SPAYED/ 
NEUTERE

D 

  
FEE 

  
TAG 

  
  

              

  
  

              

  
  

              



MARCH 2021 GRANVILLE’S COUNTRY CALLER Page 6 

On behalf of all the volunteers and scholarship recipients of the Granville‐Tolland Dollars for Scholars®, our 
heartfelt thanks to all patrons and sponsors for their generosity in supporting the Chapter’s ongoing work. 
We are pleased to share our activities over the past year. 

Scholarships were awarded to 16 undergraduate students from our two towns, totaling $32,000 in 2020‐
2021. Scholarships are based upon merit, incentive and history of community service.  

Our on‐line application, located on our website, Granville‐Tolland.dollarsforscholars.org, provides access 
for students to apply for scholarships conveniently and from any location. Applications will be open until 
May 1, 2021. 

The 2020 Mail‐a‐thon generated $9,490. All our other planned fundraisers for the year were canceled due 
to COVID, so that was the total amount added to this year’s available scholarship funds .  

Scholarships were provided, honoring the following creators of our permanent endowment: Dorothy 
Miller, Jane & Stuart Watson, Everett O. and Miriam T. Rockwell, Walter A. and Katherine E. Phelon, 1st Lt. 
Travis Fuller, Elizabeth Meiklejohn Memorial Endowment, the Robert & Gloria Gery Endowment and The 
Ladies Aid Society of Tolland Honoring Bertha Fowler Hale. Benefiting from positive market performance 
and sound investment strategies, the endowment investment returns help to support annual scholarship 
funds.  

“Like” us on Facebook, and we’ll keep you updated on the “happenings” through the year. We welcome 
volunteers, whether for a single event or many through the year! 

We are greatly appreciative for the continuous trust and support from many individual patrons, sponsors 
and those who established named endowments. Collectively, this financial support provides valuable 
financial assistance to our Granville‐Tolland undergraduate scholarship recipients. 

Granville‐Tolland Dollars for Scholars® 
Celebrating 47 Years of Success 

Granville‐Tolland Dollars for Scholars has awarded over $500,000 in scholarships to 
benefit the students of Granville and Tolland. This could not be achieved without the 
selfless volunteers and board members. 

We are seeking board members and volunteers as we begin 2021.  We specifically 
are in need of a treasurer chairperson.  This volunteer position comes with full training, 
and lots of guidance.  There are four meetings a year with a few fundraisers that need 
your help, your new ideas, and your new energy. 

Please contact us today to become a part of this rewarding organization that 
serves the students of this town.  granvilletolldanddfs@gmail.com  

2020 NEWSLETTER OF THE GRANVILLE‐
TOLLAND DOLLARS FOR SCHOLARS® 
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February 15, 2021 
 
 
Dear Friend and Neighbor, 
 
Thank you for supporting our students!  
 
Our communities have been supporting the college students of Granville and Tolland since 1974. Over these 47 years, more 
than 800 awards with over $500,000 have been awarded, and in 2020, 16 recipients received $32,000 in total from many 
supportive Granville and Tolland neighbors. This support has truly made a difference in the lives of our students.  
 
Your continued loyalty and generosity keep Granville‐Tolland Dollars for Scholars in the forefront of supporting our local 
scholars! 
 
Please help Granville and Tolland students fulfill their dreams with much needed scholarship support. Your gift of any size will 
enable us to fund more scholarships each year. You may make a gift by returning the bottom portion of this letter with your 
check or go online to make a donation at www.granville‐tolland.dollarsforscholars.org. If you have an interested in 
establishing an endowment in honor or as a memorial, now or in the future, please contact us at 
granvilletollanddfs@gmail.com. 
 
Your tax deductible gift made by April 1 (payable to Granville‐Tolland Dollars for Scholars) will impact our available funds for 
next year’s recipients. Thank you for your generous support that laid this foundation and continues to support our 
communities’ undergraduate students! 
 
Sincerely, 
Executive Board of the Granville‐Tolland Dollars for Scholars 
 
 
‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐Please Detach and Return with your gift mailed to PO Address above ‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐ 
Enclosed is my 2019 Gift:    $25         $50           $75          $100         $250         Other _____ 

 
Donor Printed Name(s):_________________________________________________________________________ 
Mailing Address for Tax Receipt:__________________________________________________________________ 
Tel. #:___________________________ Email: ______________________________________________________ 
Would you prefer to receive your tax receipt by Email?   Yes         No          
 
Double or even triple your gift ‐ ask your company Human Resource or Matching Gift Program department about charitable matching 
contributions. If your employer does have a program that will match your donations, please submit a completed matching gift form from 
your 
employer, and send it along with your donations to Granville‐Tolland Dollars for Scholars. 
 

The Granville‐Tolland Dollars for Scholars is a non‐profit, tax‐exempt volunteer chapter of Scholarship America®. All contributions are tax 
deductible. We are a 501(c)(3) corporation and our Federal Tax Identification Number is 46‐5057848. 

 
 

PO BOX 214 
GRANVILLE, MA  01034-0214 

GRANVILLE-TOLLAND.DOLLARSFORSCHOLARS.ORG 
   GRANVILLETOLLANDDFS@GMAIL.COM 

    

The mission of the Granville-Tolland Dollars for Scholars is to promote scholarship, community involvement and leadership among the 
undergraduate college students of Granville and Tolland through financial support for their education. 
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TOWN  
CLERK’S 
CORNER…. 
by Donna M. Fillion 

Telephone:  413.357.8585 Ext. 3/413.357.3805 
Email:  townclerk@townofgranville.org 
Website:  www.townofgranville.net 
 
TOWN HALL IS CLOSED TO PUBLIC –  
BY APPOINTMENT ONLY 
 
Annual Town Elections 
Monday, April 12, 2021 – 12:00 pm – 8:00 pm – 
Town Hall 
 
Nomination Papers 
Nomination Papers for candidates running for 
town offices have been pulled at the Town Clerk’s 
office for the Annual Town Election to be held 
April 12th.   
The last day to file a Nomination Paper with the 
Town Clerk/Board of Registrars is March 1, 2021 
by 5:00 pm. 
The following slates of office will be on the ballot: 
• one member of the Selectboard for three 

years; 
• one Moderator for one year; 
• one Assessor for three years; 
• one Town Clerk for three years; 
• one Library Trustee for three years; 
• one member of the Regional School 

Committee for three years; 
• one Constable for three years; 
• two members of the Planning Board for three 

years; and 
• five members of the Recreation Committee 

for three years. 
If any resident has questions pertaining to the 
census form, the dog license form or nomination 
paper you may call my office for assistance.  
Forms may be returned by mail or hand delivered 
to the drop box at the Town Hall addressed to my 
attention. 
 

Annual Town Meeting 
Monday, May 10, 2021 – 7 pm – Granville Village 
School 
 
Dog Licenses 
Some dog(s) have not been licensed for 2021.  
This is a friendly reminder to do so before May 1; 
otherwise, there will be a late fee of $20/dog.  For 
the safety of all homeowners I maintain a list of 
all licensed dogs. The census package included a 
dog license application for dog owners on record 
to license their dog(s).  For first time licensing of 
your dog(s), you may go to the Town web site 
and print a form to complete. You may also call, 
request a form via mail, email or stop by the 
Town Hall by appointment.  All dogs that are six 
months of age or older must be licensed annually 
under M.G.L. Ch. 140.  An updated proof of rabies 
vaccination is required prior to licensing as well as 
proof of spaying and neutering.  Incomplete 
applications will be returned to the sender. 
 
Census 
Thank you to those of you who have returned 
your census forms either with noted corrections 
or confirmation that there are no changes at your 
residential address.  If you still have not returned 
your census, please do so as soon as possible. 
Failure to respond to the mailing shall result in 
removal from the active voting list and may result 
in removal from the voter registration rolls. 
 
Marriage Intentions 
 
If you wish to marry, you may contact my office 
or any other Town Clerk in the Commonwealth. 
The first document that a couple must complete 
is the Marriage Intentions Form and both must be 
present to do so. Following this, a license is 
issued and you can be married within the 
Commonwealth. Your marriage license is filed at 
the Town Clerk’s Office where the Marriage 
Intentions Form is completed. Here is some 
additional information on marrying in MA:   http://
www.mass.gov/courts/case‐legal‐res/law‐lib/laws‐
by‐subj/about/marriage.html   

CONTNUED ON NEXT PAGE 
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  Vital Records 
Birth records are filed based on residence.  If you 
are a resident of Granville at the time of the birth 
of your child, then the child’s birth certificate will 
be filed in Granville. Death records are filed in the 
community in which you pass away.  Certified 
copies of vital records (Birth, Marriage, Death) 
are $10.00. 
 
Notary Public 
The Town Clerk, as well as the Town 
Administrator/Matt Streeter are Notaries Public.  
If you need our services, please call either of us to 
make an appointment.  The service is free of 
charge to Granville residents.  Please note Notary 
Services are provided as a courtesy. 
 
A Notary does NOT give legal advice. 
 
The following are REQUIRED in order to be 
provided with Notary Services: 
• The document CANNOT already have been 
signed 
• All signers MUST be PRESENT at time of 

notarizing 
• The Notary is stating they have WITNESSED 

the document being signed 
• The person(s) signing MUST provide a proper 

photo ID 
The document MUST contain the appropriate 
Notarial Statement (Clause) ‐ NO EXCEPTIONS … 
Types of Notary: Jurat (statements are true) OR 
Acknowledgement (ones free act). The certificate 
MUST contain the oath given by notary to 
identify the type of notary act. 
 
We do not notarize copies of original documents ‐ 
NO EXCEPTIONS 
 
We reserve the right to deny notarial services 
based on circumstances i.e., if the above‐
mentioned policies are not followed, documents 
are incomplete, documents are in a format that is 
unacceptable to this office or if the documents do 
not have the notarial clause/statement. 

TOWN CLERK’S CORNER CONT. TOWN OF GRANVILLE 
Department of Public Works 
707 Main Road • P.O. Box 247• Granville, MA 01034 

(413)357�8585 ext. 6 (phone) • (413) 455‐4446 (cell) 

(414)Dpwsuper@townofgranville.org 
Doug Roberts, Superintendent 

WINTER ROADS POLICY 2020‐2021 
In effect from November 1 ‐ to April 30 

• On‐street parking is prohibited. Vehicles 
will be towed at the owner’s expense. 

• Parking at the Town Hall, Library, or School 
is restricted to those doing Town business 
during business hours. 

• During winter road operations, main roads 
are a priority.  

• Town Roads with low use may be closed 
for the winter. 

• Depositing snow on a Town road is 
prohibited. 

• Plowing snow across a Town road is 
prohibited. 

• “All season” tires are not a substitute for 
snow tires.  

• High quality snow tires, preferably 
studded, are essential for winter driving.     

• Limit travel during storm events. 

• Drive below the posted speed.   

• Be aware of changing road conditions, 
flurries, and frost. Shaded areas become 
hazardous rapidly. An isolated weather 
event will create hazardous conditions. 
Notorious for this are the Gorge and 
Hairpin Turn on Route 57, the North end of 
Old Westfield Road, and Water Street by 
the Transfer Station. 
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GRANVILLE 
FIRE 

DEPARTMENT 

The Granville Fire 
Department appreciates your continued 
support! 
By Capt. Tim Rickis – GFD Firefighter & Public 
Relations Coordinator  

Clothes Dryer Safety 

In recent years, there were 100 dryer fires that 
caused civilian injuries, eight fire service injuries, 
and $2.7 million dollars in property damage. 
Almost half of the fires, 47%, occurred in 1‐ and 2‐
family homes. 

Clean the Lint Filter After Every Load 

Remember to clean the dryer filter screen after 
each load of laundry, to clean the outside vents 
twice a year and to occasionally vacuum the 
motor area of the dryer. If materials such as 
cooking oil, solvents and other combustible or 
flammable liquids were not removed completely 
during the laundry cycle, heat from the dryer may 
cause them to ignite. This is the reason that mop 
heads should not be put into the dryer. An adult 
should be at home whenever the dryer is in use 
and the home should have working smoke 
alarms. 

Dryer Fires Prevention Tips At‐A‐Glance: 

•Clean the filter screen after each load to prevent 
lint buildup, which can cause fires. 

•Stay home when the dryer is in use. 

•Clean the outside vents twice a year to clean out 
any accumulated dust and lint. 

•Vacuum the motor area. The dust and lint in the 
vent area can ignite if it gets hot. You may need 
to remove a panel in order to get to the motor 
area. 

•Commercial dryers should be cleaned out 
regularly because of their frequent use and 
shared venting system. 

•Don't dry mop heads in the dryer! The dryer's 
heat can ignite the chemical residue on mop 
heads. 

•Keep the surrounding area clean. The dryer's 
heat may ignite anything left too close to the 
dryer. 

Together, we can improve the life safety and well‐
being of our Granville residents! 

The all‐volunteer members of The Granville Fire 
Department are proud to serve our residents 
24/7. Please visit our web page at http://
www.granvillefire.net or find us on Facebook! For 
Public Relations contact Capt. Tim Rickis at 
firedept@townofgranville.org 

OBITUARY 
 

Bobbie‐Jo Day of Tolland Ma passed away on Jan 
22 2021 at her home with her loved ones. 

Bobbie‐Jo was born on Sept 14, 1965 in Winstead 
Ct the daughter of the John and Loretta (Davis) 
Day.  She attended local schools and graduated 
from Southwick High School Class of 1984 .   

Bobbie Jo will be remembered for her love for 
her family, her connection to nature, sense of 
adventure and a smile that lit up every room she 
was in. She was a committed mother to sons who 
saw and appreciated her hard work and 
dedication to them, a dependable daughter 
always willing to go the extra mile for her 
parents, and a loving partner whose relationship 
was one to look up to. Quick to make you laugh, 
or share a picture of her garden; Bobbie‐Jo had a 
free spirit that brought love and light to all who 
knew her and will be deeply missed.  

Bobbie‐Jo is survived by her parents John and 
Loretta (Davis) Day, partner Christopher Carroll, 
children Jason and Matthew Campbell, 
grandchild Kody Campbell,  and sister Lori (Day) 
Nelson.  

A Memorial Service will be held at a later date. 
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Maple Corner Farm 

Cross Country Skiing and Snowshoe Center 

Beech Hill Road 

Come enjoy cross country skiing and snowshoeing 

Available ski and snowshoe rentals, 

ski lessons and snack bar 

New and used ski equipment for sale 

Snow Phone 413-357-6697 

www.maplecornerfarm.com 


